The regulatory mechanism of motilin induced gastric

acid and pepsinogen secretion in Suncus murinus

(スンクスにおけるモチリン誘導性胃酸及びペプシノーゲン分泌調節機構)



GOSWAMI CHAYON

12DB052

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Science

Supervisor: Professor Takafumi Sakai

Department of Regulatory Biology Graduate School of Science and Engineering Saitama University JAPAN

June 2015

ABSTRACT

Motilin and ghrelin constitute a peptide family, and these hormones are important for the regulation of gastrointestinal motility. In this study, we examined the effect of motilin and ghrelin on gastric acid secretion in anesthetized suncus (house musk shrew, Suncus murinus), a ghrelin- and motilin-producing mammal. We first established a gastric lumen-perfusion system in the suncus and confirmed that intravenous (i.v.) administration of histamine (1 mg/kg BW) stimulated acid secretion. Motilin (0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/kg BW) stimulated the acid output in a dose-dependent manner in suncus, whereas ghrelin (0.1, 1.0, and 10 µg/kg BW) alone did not induce acid output. Furthermore, in comparison with the vehicle administration, the co-administration of low-dose (1 µg/kg BW) motilin and ghrelin significantly stimulated gastric acid secretion, whereas either motilin (1 µg/kg BW) or ghrelin (1 µg/kg BW) alone did not significantly induce gastric acid secretion. This indicates an additive role of ghrelin in motilin-induced gastric acid secretion. We then investigated the pathways of motilin/motilin and ghrelin-stimulated acid secretion using receptor antagonists. Treatment with YM 022 (a CCK-B receptor antagonist) and atropine (a muscarinic acetylcholine receptor antagonist) had no effect on motilin or motilin-ghrelin coadministration-induced acid output. In contrast, famotidine (a histamine H₂ receptor antagonist) completely inhibited motilin-stimulated acid secretion and coadministration of motilin and ghrelin induced gastric acid output. This is the first report demonstrating that motilin stimulates gastric secretion in mammals. By using the above mentioned gastric lumen-perfusion system, we also found that the intravenous administration of carbachol and motilin (0.1, 1.0, and 10 µg/kg BW) stimulated pepsinogen secretion, the latter in a dose-dependent manner, whereas ghrelin had no

effect. We then investigated the pathways of motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion using acetylcholine receptor antagonists. Treatment with atropine, a muscarinic acetylcholine receptor antagonist, completely inhibited both carbachol and motilininduced pepsinogen secretion. Motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion was also observed in the vagotomized suncus. Our results suggest that motilin stimulates gastric acid secretion via the histamine-mediated pathway and also stimulates pepsinogen secretion through a cholinergic pathway in suncus.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Foremost, I would like to express my deep appreciation and thanks to my advisor Professor Takafumi Sakai as a tremendous mentor for me. I would also like to thank him for allowing me to be independent and plan the direction of my research and finally to grow as a research scientist. His patience and invaluable advice on both research and daily life helped me to overcome many crisis situations and finish this dissertation. His enthusiasm and love for teaching is contagious. I hope that one day I would become as good an advisor to my students as Professor Sakai has been to me.

I am also grateful to Dr. Ichiro Sakata for his scientific advice and knowledge and many insightful discussions and suggestions. He is my primary resource for getting my science questions answered and was instrumental in helping me to crank out this thesis. I also have to thank the review committee of Professors for their valuable advice and suggestions.

Furthermore, I convey my thanks to all colleagues at the Cell Biology laboratory, Saitama University, Japan for providing support and friendship that I needed. I could not have succeeded without the invaluable support of my friends.

The best outcome from these past three years is finding my best friend, soul-mate, and wife, Rakhi Chacrabati. She was always here cheering me up and stood by me through the good times and bad. Thank you for encouraging me throughout this experiment. Words cannot express how grateful I am to my parents for all of the sacrifices that they have made on my behalf. Their prayer for me was what sustained me thus far. Last but

not the least; I would like to thank my family and all relatives for all their love and encouragement.

I take this opportunity to express my special gratitude to the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science, and Technology (MEXT), Japan for offering me the Monbukagakusho postgraduate scholarship which enabled me to pursue my studies here in Japan.

CHAYON GOSWAMI

Saitama, Japan

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	Ι
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	III
TABLE OF CONTENTS	V
LIST OF FIGURES	IX
Chapter 1: General Introduction and Objectives	1
1.1. Research background	1
1.1.1. Gastric acid secretion and its role in gastric acid secretion	1
1.1.2. Pepsinogen secretion and its role in gastric acid secretion	1
1.1.3. Motilin	2
1.1.4. Ghrelin	2
1.1.5. Similar properties between motilin and ghrelin	3
1.1.6. House musk shrew (Suncus murinus)	4
1.2. Hypothesis	5
1.3. General objectives	5
Chapter 2: Motilin stimulates gastric acid secretion in co-ordination with	
ghrelin in <i>Suncus murinus</i>	6
2.1. Introduction	6
2.1.1. Gastric acid secretion mechanism	6
2.1.2. Motilin and ghrelin, and their functions in relation to gastric acid secretion	6
2.1.3. Advantages of suncus for studying gastrointestinal physiology including	
gastric acid experiment	7

2.2. Materials and Methods	
2.2.1. Animals	
2.2.2. Drugs	9
2.2.3. Determination of gastric acid output by an intragastric perfusion	
experimental system	10
2.2.4. Measurement of pH and amount of gastric acid	11
2.2.5. Experimental protocols	11
2.2.6. Statistical analyses	12
2.3. Results	13
2.3.1. Effect of ghrelin, motilin, and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin on	
gastric acid secretion	13
2.3.2. Effect of famotidine on motilin, and co-administration of motilin and	
ghrelin-stimulated gastric acid secretion	14
2.3.3. Effect of YM 022 on gastric acid secretion stimulated by motilin, and co-	
administration of motilin and ghrelin	15
2.3.4. Effect of atropine on motilin, and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin-	
stimulated gastric acid secretion	15
2.4. Discussion	17
2.4.1. Suncus for gastric acid secretion study	17
2.4.2. Motilin but not ghrelin stimulate gastric acid secretion	17
2.4.3. Physiological importance of motilin-induced gastric acid secretion	18
2.4.4. Regulatory mechanism of motilin-induced gastric acid secretion	19
2.5. Summary	21
Chapter 3: Motilin stimulates pepsinogen secretion in Suncus murinus	22

3.1. Introduction	22
3.1.1. Regulatory mechanism of pepsinogen secretion	22
3.1.2. Motilin and ghrelin, and their functions in gastrointestinal tract	23
3.1.3. Advantages of suncus as an experimental animal for pepsinogen secretion	
study	23
3.1.4. Gastric contraction and pepsinogen secretion	24
3.2. Materials and Methods	25
3.2.1. Animals	25
3.2.2. Drugs	25
3.2.3. Determination of pepsin output using an intragastric perfusion experimental	
system	25
3.2.4. Vagotomy	26
3.2.5. Pepsin measurement	27
3.2.6. Experimental protocols	27
3.2.7. Statistical analyses	
3.3. Results	29
3.3.1. Establishment of a perfusion system for pepsinogen measurement in suncus	29
3.3.2. Effects of motilin on pepsinogen secretion	29
3.3.3. Effects of ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion	29
3.3.4. Effect of atropine on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion	30
3.3.5. Effect of vagotomy on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion	30
3.3.6. Effect of motilin and histamine on both pH and pepsinogen secretion	31
3.3.7. Effect of co-administration of motilin and ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion	31
3.4. Discussion	32

3.4.1. Suncus as a suitable model animal for pepsinogen secretion experiments	32
3.4.2. Motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion and its physiological importance	32
3.4.3. Motilin but not ghrelin stimulates pepsinogen secretion through cholinergic	
pathway	34
3.5. Summary	35
CONCLUSIONS	36
ABBREVIATIONS	37
REFERENCES	38
FIGURES	49

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Schematic presentation of perfusion setup for gastric acid and	
	pepsinogen secretion experiment in suncus.	49
Figure 2.	Effects of motilin and ghrelin on gastric acid secretion.	50
Figure 3.	Effects of famotidine on histamine-stimulated gastric acid	
	secretion.	51
Figure 4.	Effects of famotidine on motilin-induced gastric acid secretion.	52
Figure 5.	Effects of famotidine on gastric acid secretion stimulated by co-	
	administration of motilin and ghrelin.	53
Figure 6.	Effects of YM 022 on pentagastrin-stimulated gastric acid	
	secretion.	54
Figure 7.	Effects of YM 022 on motilin-induced gastric acid secretion.	55
Figure 8.	Effects of YM 022 on gastric acid secretion stimulated by co-	
	administration of motilin and ghrelin.	56
Figure 9.	Effects of atropine on carbachol-stimulated gastric acid secretion.	57
Figure 10.	Effects of atropine on motilin-induced gastric acid secretion.	58
Figure 11.	Effects of atropine on gastric acid secretion stimulated by co-	
	administration of motilin and ghrelin.	59
Figure 12.	Effect of carbachol on pepsinogen secretion.	60
Figure 13.	Effects of motilin on pepsinogen secretion.	61
Figure 14.	Effects of ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion.	62
Figure 15.	Effect of atropine on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion.	63
Figure 16.	Effect of vagotomy on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion.	64

Figure 17.	Effect of motilin and histamine on gastric pH and pepsinogen	
	secretion.	65
Figure 18.	Effect of co-administration of motilin and ghrelin on pepsinogen	

secretion. 66

Chapter 1. General Introduction and Objectives

1.1. Research background

1.1.1. Gastric acid secretion and its role in gastrointestinal tract

Gastric acid secretion by parietal cells in the fundus and body of the stomach facilitates protein digestion, absorption of iron, calcium, and vitamin B12, and decreases the risk of gastrointestinal infection by *Helicobacter pylori*, *Vibrio cholera*, *Salmonella sp.*, and many others [1]. Insufficient acid secretion may result in malabsorption and increase susceptibility to intestinal infection, whereas increased production of gastric acid may cause severe mucosal damage that leads to intestinal bleeding or perforation [2]. Gastrointestinal peptides play an important role in regulating gastric acid secretion.

1.1.2. Pepsinogen secretion and its role in gastrointestinal tract

On the other hand, pepsinogens are mainly synthesized and secreted by the gastric chief cells of the stomach before being converted into the proteolytic enzyme pepsin, which is important for the digestion of foods in the stomach [3]. Pepsinogens are stored in granules during resting state, which inhibit further synthesis of pepsinogens. After getting suitable physiological or external chemical stimuli, pepsinogens are secreted in the stomach lumen where hydrochloric acid, released from the parietal cells, converts them into the corresponding active enzyme pepsins [3]. Along with protein digestion, recent findings also suggested the implication of pepsinogens in ulcerogenesis. *In vivo* and *in vitro* studies have confirmed the involvement of different gastrointestinal peptides in the regulation of pepsinogen secretion [3].

1.1.3. Motilin

Motilin was originally purified from porcine intestinal mucosa in the 1970s, and its molecular structure was determined to be a 22-amino-acid polypeptide [4,5]. Motilin is mainly produced in the duodenum and secreted into the blood stream in the fasting state. It has been demonstrated that plasma motilin is released at ~100-min intervals at the interdigestive state [6,7]. During the interdigestive state, it was found that plasma motilin concentration increased in complete accordance with the cyclical interdigestive contractions of the stomach in dogs [6]. Physiological study of motilin *in vivo* has been mainly performed by using dogs and humans, and endogenous motilin is thought to be physiologically important to induce phase III contraction as peaked plasma motilin levels was always observed in the period of gastric phase III contractions [8]. Also, exogenous administration of motilin has been shown to induce phase III-like contractions through the cholinergic pathway because atropine pretreatment completely abolished the motilin-induced contractions [6,9].

1.1.4. Ghrelin

Ghrelin, a 28 amino acid octanoylated peptide, is a peptide hormone that was first identified in rat and human stomach in 1999 as the endogenous ligand for the growth hormone secretagogue receptor (GHS-R) [10]. Ghrelin is also released during the fasting state. Several studies have demonstrated gastroprokinetic effects of ghrelin. The major physiological actions of ghrelin include regulation of growth hormone (GH) secretion [10-12], food intake [13,14], energy metabolism [15,16], gastrointestinal motility [17-19], gastric acid secretion [20-22], cardiovascular function [23], and cell proliferation [24,25]. Ghrelin stimulated gastric contraction was observed in rats [21]

and mice [19], suggesting that ghrelin serves as an alternative to motilin with regard to gastrointestinal motility in motilin-lacking rodents [26]. Although ghrelin does not induce gastric phase III contractions in dogs [27], it has been shown that ghrelin induces premature phase III contractions in the human stomach [28]. Also, the plasma peak of ghrelin is correlated with phase-III like contractions in rats [29].

1.1.5. Similar properties between motilin and ghrelin

In humans, the ghrelin and motilin ligands share about 21% amino acid identity, and about 50% of their precursor mRNAs are identical [26]. Specific receptors for ghrelin and motilin are growth hormone secretagogue receptor (GHS-R) [30] and motilin receptor (GPR38) [31], respectively. Both motilin and ghrelin receptors belong to the class A rhodopsin-like G protein-coupled seven-transmembrane receptor family, and they have a similar structure [32]. In addition, their receptors also show a marked sequence homology with an overall identity of 44% which is 87% in the transmembrane regions. In suncus, it was observed that coordination of motilin and ghrelin are necessary to initiate phase III contraction of migrating motor complex. Moreover, previous study also demonstrated the synergistic effect of motilin and ghrelin on gastric contractions *in vitro* and in anesthetized suncus *in vivo* [33]. Therefore, there it is reasonable to assume additional or synergistic relationship between these family peptides on other physiological functions. However, detailed functions of motilin other than stimulation of gastric contraction are not well known.

1.1.6. House musk shrew (Suncus murinus)

One of the reasons for the slow progression of motilin study is that rodents such as rats and mice cannot be used for motilin study because the motilin gene is inactivated in the common ancestor of mice and rats [34]. For this reason, rodents, the most classical and widely used laboratory animals, are not available for motilin experiments because the motilin gene has not been cloned and the amino acid sequence has not been determined. Therefore, motilin has been studied using relatively large animals, such as dogs and rabbits, which has limitations to study detailed mechanisms for the actions of motilin. On the other hand, ghrelin can only induce gastric contraction in the rats, mice and human but not in the dogs [27] and rabbits. Therefore, it is necessary to find a new animal model comparable to human or dog. So, we looked for a suitable animal that could be used as a new model for motilin study. We focused on suncus (house musk shrew, Suncus murinus). Suncus belongs to the order Insectivora, family Soricidae, genus Suncus, and this order of animals has traditionally been considered as one of the key groups for understanding the origin of mammals [35,36]. In the recent years, suncus has been used for studying the mechanism of vomiting and development of antiemetic drugs [37-40]. The visceral system of suncus is very similar to that of humans and is a useful model of physiology and pathophysiology in the latter [41-44]. The general appearance of the suncus gastric mucosa and that of the human is similar, and differs from some other widely used experimental animals, like hamsters, rats and mice [45]. For example, the gastric mucosa of suncus consists of a glandular mucosa with well-developed luminal folds and suncus has no forestomach as observed in mouse and hamster. We already identified the cDNA sequence of suncus motilin and ghrelin in suncus [46,47]. We also identified the ghrelin receptor, GHS-R and motilin receptor, GPR38 in suncus [48]. We found that suncus has almost identical GI motility and motilin responses as those found in humans and dogs [47,49]. We believe that suncus is the only small animal that can be used to study the effects of both motilin and ghrelin on gastric secretion and their mechanism.

1.2. Hypothesis

We hypothesized that motilin and ghrelin may regulate gastric secretion during interdigestive state. S. murinus has the both motilin and ghrelin and their receptors throughout the GI tract as discussed above. Firstly, we examine the role of motilin and ghrelin on gastric acid secretion using above mentioned animal. In second experiment, we study the effect of motilin and ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion. Hence, this study also investigates the regulatory mechanism of these family peptides on the gastric secretion and their physiological importance.

1.3. General objectives

Therefore, the general objective of this study is to investigate the role of motilin and ghrelin on gastric secretion and their mechanisms using suncus, a motilin- and ghrelin-producing model animal.

Chapter 2. Motilin stimulates gastric acid secretion in coordination with ghrelin in *Suncus murinus*

2.1. Introduction

2.1.1. Gastric acid secretion mechanism

It is well established that gastric acid secretion is regulated by neurocrine, endocrine, and paracrine signals [50]. Histamine, acetylcholine, and gastrin are the major direct peripheral stimuli acting on the parietal cells for gastric acid secretion [50], and histamine is the most effective stimulating factor to these cells. Recently, several reports have demonstrated that ghrelin and other gut hormones also stimulate gastric acid secretion through histamine mediated pathways [51,52].

2.1.2. Motilin and ghrelin, and their functions in relation to gastric acid secretion

Ghrelin was originally isolated from rat and human stomachs [10] and its central or peripheral administration causes the initiation of food intake in many species [13,53-56]. In addition, it is well known that ghrelin is a multifunctional hormone; many studies revealed that ghrelin is important for the regulation of gastrointestinal tract [10,13-15,57-59], in particular, it stimulates gastric acid secretion in the rat [60], and also induces gastric motility by peripheral or central administration [21,61]. Motilin, produced mainly in the duodenum, is considered to be of the same peptide family as ghrelin [4,26]. It has been well documented that gastric contraction is strongly associated with plasma motilin levels and that the intravenous administration of motilin induces gastric phase III-like contractions in humans [7,9] and dogs [6,62,63]. Recently,

we reported that motilin and ghrelin synergistically stimulated gastric contraction in suncus (house musk shrew, *Suncus murinus*), suggesting that focusing on the coordination of motilin and ghrelin is important for understanding their physiological role [33]. Previous studies have shown that cyclic release of motilin in an interdigestive period induces phase III contraction of the migrating motor complex (MMC) in the stomach. However, the causes and mechanism for the ending of phase III contractions are not clearly understood. We hypothesized that the peaked concentration of motilin may be involved in the extinction of phase III contractions, and thus a return to the basal level of phase I contraction. Studies have also shown that interdigestive acid secretion in the stomach disrupts the regular occurrence of phase III contractions [64,65]. Therefore, we studied the effect of motilin on gastric acid secretion.

2.1.3. Advantages of suncus for studying gastrointestinal physiology including gastric acid experiment

Although motilin was discovered decades ago, there have been limited studies on the physiological functions of motilin, other than gastrointestinal motility, because the study of the biological action of motilin beset with several problems. The greatest difficulty in study of motilin is the lack of a suitable small laboratory animal for experimentation. Since rodents lack the genes for motilin and its receptors [34], these commonly used experimental animals cannot be employed for studies on motilin. Recently, we focused on the suncus as a laboratory animal for gastrointestinal studies using motilin-ghrelin family peptides. Under the fasting condition, the repeated occurrence of MMCs was observed in suncus and motilin stimulated gastric contraction in a dose-dependent manner in humans and dogs alike [47,49]. In addition, complete

cDNA sequences and the tissue distribution of motilin and ghrelin were identified in suncus [46,47]. These results suggest that suncus is a useful animal for studying gastrointestinal physiology, including gastric motility.

In the present study, we established an experimental procedure for acid secretion using the stomach perfusion system in anesthetized suncus, and studied the effect of ghrelin and motilin on acid secretion. In addition, we also examined the acid secretion mechanism by motilin and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin, using receptor antagonists.

2.2. Materials and Methods

2.2.1. Animals

Experiments were performed using adult male (10–30 weeks of age) and female (5–30 weeks of age) suncus of an outbred KAT strain established from a wild population in Kathmandu, Nepal [66], weighing between 50 and 100 g. Animals were housed individually in plastic cages equipped with an empty can for a nest box under controlled conditions ($23 \pm 2^{\circ}$ C, lights on from 8:00 to 20:00) with free access to water and commercial feeding pellets (number 5P; Nippon Formula Feed Manufacturing, Yokohama, Japan). The metabolizable energy content of the pellets was 344 kcal/100 g. The pellets consisted of 54.1% protein, 30.1% carbohydrates, and 15.8% fat. All procedures were approved and performed in accordance with the Committee on Animal Research of Saitama University (Saitama, Japan). All efforts were made to minimize animal suffering and to reduce the number of animals used in the experiment.

2.2.2. Drugs

Urethane (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) was used to anesthetize the animals. Gastric acid secretion was stimulated by intravenous (i.v.) bolus infusion of histamine dihydrochloride (Nakarai Chemicals Co., Ltd., Kyoto, Japan), pentagastrin (Sigma Aldrich, USA), carbachol (Tocris Bioscience, Ellisville, MO), suncus motilin (Scrum Inc., Tokyo, Japan), and human acylated ghrelin (Asubio Pharma Co., Ltd., Hyogo, Japan). Famotidine (Wako Pure Chemical Industries Ltd.), YM 022 (Sigma-Aldrich), and atropine sulfate (Mylan Pharma, Osaka, Japan) were used as H₂ receptor, CCK-B receptor, and muscarinic cholinergic receptor antagonist, respectively. Motilin, ghrelin,

and pentagastrin were dissolved in 0.1% BSA in PBS (phosphate-buffered saline), while histamine, carbachol, and atropine were dissolved in 0.9% saline. Famotidine was dissolved in 0.5 N HCl, and i.v. administration was performed after dilution in 0.1% BSA in PBS. YM 022 was dissolved in dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) and subsequent dilutions were made in saline containing DMSO. All solutions were prepared immediately before each experiment. The dosage of each agent was administered at a rate of 100 μ L per 100 g BW.

2.2.3. Determination of gastric acid output by an intragastric perfusion

experimental system

Overnight-fasted animals were anesthetized with an intraperitoneal injection of 15% urethane solution at a dose of 1 ml/100 g body weight, and prepared for the gastric acid output study by using intragastric perfusion system (Fig. 1). After anesthesia, the animals' tracheas were exposed, cannulated, and exteriorized to avoid choking due to catheter insertion through esophagus. Then, a catheter (polyethylene tube) was inserted into the stomach from the mouth and the tip of the catheter was placed about 3 mm from the cardia inside the stomach; the tube was fixed to the esophagus with a suture. Then, the abdomen was opened through the linea alba to expose the stomach. The pyloroduodenal junction was then exposed, and another polyethylene tube was introduced into the stomach via an incision in the duodenum, and was secured firmly with a ligature around the pylorus. Then, we exposed the jugular vein to insert a cannula for administration of reagents/drugs. The stomach lumen was washed with saline until the effluent was clear and then perfused with saline solution at 37°C at a rate of 0.25 ml/min using a peristaltic pump (Micro tube pump MP-3EYELA; Tokyo Rikakikai Co., Ltd., Tokyo). The stomach was perfused with saline through the liquid

discharge tube and gastric output was collected through the perfusion catheter. In order to stabilize the amount of acid secretion, the pH of the collected solution was allowed to stabilize for 60 minutes from the start of the perfusion of saline. Effluents were collected in the tube continuously at 10-min intervals by a DF-2000 fraction collector (Tokyo Rikakikai Co., Ltd., Tokyo, JAPAN).

2.2.4. Measurement of pH and amount of gastric acid

We measured the pH of the gastric output with a pH meter (HORIBA Scientific, LAQUA ELECTRODE, HORIBA Ltd., JAPAN). We determined the acid output by a neutralization titration using 0.01 N NaOH solution. The amount of acid secretion was expressed per 10 minutes as H^+ µEq. The amount of change in gastric secretion was measured by deducting the area under the curve (AUC) of the gastric acid secretion at 50 min before and after the administration of each drug. The values are expressed as $\Delta\mu$ Eq/50 min.

2.2.5. Experimental protocols

Intravenous (i.v.) bolus infusion of histamine dihydrochloride at the dose of 1 mg/kg BW [67], human acylated ghrelin (0.1, 1, and 10 μ g/kg BW), and suncus motilin (0.1, 1, and 10 μ g/kg BW) was done to study their stimulatory effect on acid secretion. A previous study confirmed that seven amino acids with acyl modification on the third Ser residue in the N-terminal region of ghrelin showed full biological activity [68]. In addition, the first 10 amino acids of mature suncus ghrelin sequence are identical among other mammals, including humans [46], indicating that human ghrelin is enough to exert full biological activity in suncus. Therefore, we used human ghrelin in this experiment. Combined effects of motilin and ghrelin were studied by the co-

administration of motilin and ghrelin at doses of 0.1, 1, and 10 μ g/kg BW (each). Based on the dose response, motilin and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin at 10 μ g/kg BW were selected for all further studies. Famotidine (0.33 mg/kg BW) [69] was used to evaluate the role of the histamine (H₂) receptor on motilin and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin stimulating gastric acid secretion. After confirming that pretreatment of famotidine (0.33 mg/kg BW) completely inhibited histamine-stimulated (1 mg/kg BW) acid secretion, famotidine at the pretreatment dose was administered 30 min before administration of motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) and co-administration of motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) and ghrelin (10 μ g/kg BW). To examine the involvement of gastrin (CCK-B) receptors in motilin-stimulated gastric acid secretion, we also administered YM 022 (0.2 mg/kg BW) [70,71]. Vehicle or YM 022 (0.2 mg/kg BW) was administered 30 min before each drug injection. Similarly, an mACh receptor antagonist, atropine (30 μ g/kg BW) was also administered 30 min before motilin or motilin/ghrelin co-administration to examine the influence of these receptors on gastric acid secretion.

2.2.6. Statistical analyses

We repeated the recording experiments individually at least three times. All data are indicated as mean \pm S.E.M. We used GraphPad Prism 5 software (GraphPad Software Inc., CA, USA) to analyze the data. Statistical analyses were performed using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by Dunnett's Multiple Comparisons Test or Student's *t* test. *p* < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

2.3. Results

2.3.1. Effect of ghrelin, motilin, and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin on gastric acid secretion

To establish the perfusion system for gastric acid experiment in suncus, we first examined the effect of histamine (1 mg/kg) on acid secretion (Fig. 2A). Intravenous (i.v.) administration of histamine started to increase the acid output after 10 min and reached its maximum at 20 min, after which the acid output reduced to baseline around 30–40 min after histamine administration (Fig. 2A). The pH of the gastric output had maximally decreased 20 min after histamine administration and restored to its previous values at 40 min after administration (Fig. 2A). The amount of acid secretion induced by 1 mg/kg histamine was $4.22 \pm 0.32 \ \mu Eq/50$ min and the acid output significantly increased compared to the vehicle (control: $0.52 \pm 0.27 \mu Eq/50 min$) (Fig. 2F). Vehicle administration (0.1% BSA in PBS) did not change the basal gastric acid secretion (Fig. 2B). The i.v. administration of ghrelin at the doses of 0.1, 1.0, and 10 µg/kg did not increase the acid output and the pH was slightly decreased, but not significantly so (Fig. 2C). In contrast, i.v. administration of motilin started to increase acid secretion after 10 min and reached its maximum at 20 min after administration (Fig. 2D). The motilininduced acid secretion returned to baseline 40 min after administration and the pH value of the gastric output decreased within 30–40 min of motilin administration (Fig. 2D). The amount of gastric acid secretion 50 min after motilin administration at the doses of 0.1, 1.0, and 10 µg/kg increased dose-dependently (Fig. 2F). Coadministration of motilin and ghrelin (0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/kg BW each) also induced the secretion of gastric acid and it reached its maximum in 20 min after administration, and

decayed gradually before 50 min had elapsed (Fig. 2E). A maximum decline of gastric pH was observed within 20 min and returned to baseline 50 min after the administration of each dose (Fig. 1E). The amount of gastric acid secretion 50 min after co-administration of motilin and ghrelin increased in a dose-dependent manner (Fig. 2F). Statistical analysis showed that 10 μ g/kg motilin, and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin (1 and 10 μ g/kg, each) significantly increased acid output compared to vehicle administration (Fig. 2F).

2.3.2. Effect of famotidine on motilin, and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin-stimulated gastric acid secretion

We next examined the effect of famotidine (an H₂ receptor antagonist) on motilin, and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin-stimulated gastric acid secretion. Famotidine (0.33 mg/kg) significantly decreased histamine-induced acid output and also inhibited the decrease in pH by histamine treatment (Fig. 3A–C). In order to examine whether the H₂ receptor is the mediator of motilin and combined motilin and ghrelin-stimulated acid secretion, i.v. administration of vehicle and famotidine (0.33 mg/kg) was done 30 min before the administration of motilin (10 μ g/kg) and co-administration of motilin (10 μ g/kg) and ghrelin (10 μ g/kg). Famotidine treatment gradually decreased baseline acid secretion; however, no peak was observed after motilin administration. The stimulatory effect of motilin on gastric acid secretion was completely inhibited by famotidine treatment (Fig. 4A–C). Similarly, the co-administration of motilin and ghrelin was almost completely eliminated by famotidine treatment (Fig. 5A–C).

2.3.3. Effect of YM 022 on gastric acid secretion stimulated by motilin, and coadministration of motilin and ghrelin

To examine the involvement of gastrin mediated pathways for motilin-stimulated gastric acid secretion, we used YM 022 (a CCK-B receptor antagonist). Pentagastrin (1 μ g/kg) stimulated acid secretion (8.95 ± 0.73 μ Eq/50 min) continued for 30 min, but this increase was significantly and almost completely attenuated (0.82 ± 0.62 μ Eq/50 min) by pretreatment with YM 022 (0.2 mg/kg) (Fig. 6A–C). In contrast, gastric acid secretion stimulated by the motilin treatment did not change with pretreatment of YM 022 (Fig. 7A, B). The stimulatory effect of motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) on gastric acid secretion after vehicle/YM 022 pre-administration was statistically insignificant over 50 min (Fig. 7C). Furthermore, we also checked the effect of YM 022 on gastric acid secretion stimulated by motilin and ghrelin co-administration. Co-administration of motilin and ghrelin showed remarkable change in gastric acid output which was found unaffected by the pretreatment of YM 022 (Fig. 8A, B). The change in motilin-induced acid output for 50-min with vehicle or YM 022 pretreatment was not statistically significant suggesting no effect was found for YM 022 pretreatment (Fig. 8C).

2.3.4. Effect of atropine on motilin, and co-administration of motilin and ghrelinstimulated gastric acid secretion

Thirty minutes of pre-administration with atropine (30 μ g/kg BW) almost completely inhibited the carbachol (5 μ g/kg BW) stimulated acid secretion (Fig. 9A–C). Vehicle pretreatment had no effect on motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) stimulated gastric acid secretion (Fig. 10A). However, pretreatment with atropine could not inhibit the motilinstimulated gastric acid output (Fig. 10B). Furthermore, net change in cumulative gastric acid output by motilin for 50 min was not changed by atropine pretreatment (Fig. 10C). Similarly, atropine pretreatment before motilin and ghrelin co-administration did not suppress gastric acid secretion which was observed with vehicle pretreatment (Fig. 11A, B). The net change of acid output for 50-min after co-administration of motilin and ghrelin was not significantly different as compared between vehicle and atropine pretreated group (Fig. 11C). From this figure, it is clear that cholinergic pathway was not involved for co-administration of motilin and ghrelin stimulated gastric acid secretion.

2.4. Discussion

2.4.1. Suncus for gastric acid secretion study

We used suncus as a model animal to study the effect of motilin and/or ghrelin on gastric acid secretion. Suncus, which belongs to the order Insectivora, was first established as a model animal for research on emesis and vomiting [72,73]. Recently, we found that this animal produced not only motilin but also its receptor [48]. Considering that the motilin gene in rodents, the most widely used small laboratory animal, is converted into a pseudogene and lacks gastric contraction in response to motilin treatment [26,34], suncus might be a unique small animal model for studies on motilin [47]. The mucosa of suncus is similar to that of humans and dogs [45], and also has an almost identical MMC of gastrointestinal motility, and motilin responses, as that found in humans and dogs [49]. In addition, the coordinating effect of motilin and ghrelin was also observed in regulating the MMC of gastrointestinal motility in suncus [33]. In this study, we focused on the effect of motilin on gastric acid secretion by using suncus.

2.4.2. Motilin but not ghrelin stimulate gastric acid secretion

In previous studies, it has been demonstrated that intravenous administration of ghrelin stimulates acid secretion in a dose-dependent manner in the rat through vagal afferent nerve [21,60,61]. However, in this study, intravenous administration of ghrelin showed no significant increase in acid secretion even at high concentrations (10 μ g/kg). On the basis of our results that motilin stimulated gastric acid output in a dose-dependent manner, ghrelin might act to compensate for the function of motilin in rodents because a similar example is found in rat gastric motility [21]. It has been reported that ghrelin

is a strong prokinetic hormone in rats and mice [19,21]. However, in the suncus and humans, ghrelin has less potent effects on gastric contraction compared to that of motilin [9,33,49], suggesting that ghrelin stimulates gastric contraction instead of motilin. It is interesting to study the effect of motilin and/or ghrelin on gastric acid output in motilin-producing animals such as humans and dogs.

2.4.3. Physiological importance of motilin-induced gastric acid secretion

We first found a novel physiological function for motilin as a stimulator of gastric acid secretion in suncus. In previous studies, plasma motilin concentration was found to increase at the start of gastric phase II in fasted dogs, and gradually reached a peak just after the termination of phase III in an interdigestive state [6,74]; further, these motilin peaks were found at an interval of about 100 min, and induced phase III contractions of the MMC in human [9] and in dogs [6]. Moreover, Gielkens et al. reported that, in humans, the amount of gastric acid output during phase I and early phase II was low, but increased significantly during late phase II and reached its highest point during phase III of the MMC [75]. Taken together with our present results, this suggests that peak concentration of motilin may not only stimulate the phase III contraction but also gastric acid secretion. Further, many studies have clearly shown that stomach acidification attenuated spontaneous phase III and motilin-induced contractions. For example, Yamamoto et al. reported that antral acidification inhibits motilin-induced phase III contractions in the stomach of dogs through vagovagal reflux [76], and, similarly, intragastric acidification also inhibits the effect of motilin on antroduodenal motility and causes a delay in the occurrence of phase III in humans [65]. Furthermore, pentagastrin independently inhibits motilin-induced phase III-like contraction by gastric acidification via a CCK receptor-dependent mechanism [77]. Additionally, studies have

also shown that motilin can induce gastric contraction after inhibition of gastric acid secretion by famotidine (an H_2 receptor antagonist) in a patient with duodenal ulcers [78]. According to these studies, motilin-induced phase III contractions are suppressed by motilin-induced gastric acidification, and this may stop the phase III period even at high concentrations of motilin.

2.4.4. Regulatory mechanism of motilin-induced gastric acid secretion

In this study, the effect of the co-administration of low-dose (1 µg/kg) motilin and ghrelin, but not motilin $(1 \mu g/kg)$ or ghrelin $(1 \mu g/kg)$ alone, was found to significantly stimulate gastric acid secretion compared with the vehicle and was almost comparable with that of 10 µg/kg motilin alone. This suggests that the additive role of ghrelin in motilin-induced gastric acid secretion is close to the physiological concentration. Moreover, further studies are required to elucidate the detailed mechanism of ghrelin, especially the target site of ghrelin. Meanwhile, we demonstrated the mechanism of action of motilin on gastric acid secretion. We observed that gastric acid secretion by motilin administration was completely eliminated by pretreatment with famotidine (an H₂ receptor antagonist), but not atropine or gastric/CCK-B receptor antagonists, indicating that motilin-stimulated acid secretion was finally mediated by the H₂ receptor in the stomach. In addition, the suncus genome database confirmed that the predicted mRNA sequence of the H2 receptor, which is highly conserved in mammals, shows high homology with that in humans (data not shown). This suggests that histamine and famotidine are a specific agonist and antagonist, respectively, for H2 receptor in suncus. Hormone stimulating gastric acid secretion through histaminergic neural pathway is not a rare occurrence; for example, famotidine can inhibit ghrelinstimulated gastric acid secretion in the rat [51] and PACAP (pituitary adenylate cyclase

activating polypeptide) has also induced histamine release via a PACAP type 1 receptor on enterochromaffin-like (ECL) cells [52]. Motilin also stimulates gastric acid secretion via a histaminergic pathway, as was found in the case of ghrelin and PACAP. However, details regarding the specific target site of motilin for histamine release is unknown to date. There are three possible pathways that can be considered. One candidate is the central pathway. This possibility is supported by our findings that GPR38 mRNA is expressed in the nodose ganglion and the medulla oblongata [48], suggesting motilin affects vagus afferents and may stimulate acid output at its cephalic phase. Peripheral neural stimulation is the second candidate, as we showed that motilin excited cholinergic neural pathways in the myenteric plexus in an *in vitro* study of suncus; this enteric neural pathway may affect ECL cells. As a third candidate, the direct action of motilin on ECL cells cannot be ruled out. Further studies are needed for complete understanding of the target site of motilin, as well as the precise mechanism of motilininduced gastric acid secretion.

2.5. Summary

In summary, the present study provides new findings that ghrelin alone has no effect on gastric acid secretion, but that motilin stimulates gastric acid secretion in a dosedependent manner in suncus. Further studies using different animals, including humans, are needed to clarify the effect of motilin on gastric acid secretion. This may lead to useful knowledge in the clinical realm.

Chapter 3. Motilin stimulates pepsinogen secretion in Suncus murinus

3.1. Introduction

3.1.1. Regulatory mechanism of pepsinogen secretion

Pepsinogen is a zymogen secreted by gastric chief cells that is activated by hydrochloric acid produced by parietal cells in the stomach mucosa to form the proteindigesting enzyme pepsin [3]. Pepsinogen is secreted in response to a meal but also occurs during the interdigestive state [79]. In vivo and in vitro studies on pepsinogen secretion have demonstrated that acetylcholine and cholinergic agents stimulate pepsinogen secretion and this response is inhibited by cholinergic antagonists [80,81], suggesting that muscarinic cholinergic receptors are directly and strongly associated with the stimulation of chief cells for pepsinogen secretion [3]. In addition, pepsinogen secretion appears to be regulated by several hormones. Some studies have shown that although histamine can stimulate pepsinogen secretion in vivo, it has no effect in isolated peptic cells from animal stomachs, suggesting that histamine acts as an indirect regulator of pepsinogen secretion by chief cells [3,82]. Similarly, gastrin and secretin stimulate pepsinogen secretion in vivo, but show weak effects in vitro [80]. Moreover, bombesin, glucagon, and somatostatin reportedly regulate pepsinogen release, while cholinergic agonists and cholecystokinin (CCK)-like peptides stimulate pepsinogen secretion by increasing intracellular calcium concentrations in gastric gland and chief cells [3]. Other studies have also reported the involvement of the vagus nerve in the stimulation of pepsinogen secretion [3].

3.1.2. Motilin and ghrelin, and their functions in gastrointestinal tract

Motilin, a gastrointestinal hormone consisting of 22 amino acids produced mainly in the duodenum [26], plays an important role in gastric contractions. Previous studies demonstrated that gastric contractions are strongly associated with plasma motilin levels and that gastric phase III-like contractions were induced by the intravenous administration of motilin in humans [9], dogs [6,63], and suncus [45,49]. Ghrelin, a well-known multifunctional hormone from the same peptide family as motilin, and originally isolated from rat and human stomachs [10], causes the initiation of food intake in many species after central or peripheral administration [13,53,56]. In addition, many studies revealed that ghrelin is an important regulator of the gastrointestinal tract [10,13,57] and its administration stimulates gastric acid secretion and gastric motility in the rat [21,61].

3.1.3. Advantages of suncus as an experimental animal for pepsinogen secretion study

Although motilin was discovered decades ago, limited studies on its physiological functions, other than those on gastrointestinal motility, have been conducted. The lack of a suitable small laboratory animal model is the most important hindrance to study the biological actions of motilin, as most commonly used experimental animals, i.e., mice and rats, lack the genes for motilin and its receptors [34]. Therefore, we have recently been using suncus as a laboratory animal to study the physiological actions of motilin and the role of the motilin-ghrelin peptide family on gastrointestinal function. Using this animal model, we showed that the migrating motor complex (MMC) repeatedly occurred at 90–120 min intervals in the interdigestive state, and motilin stimulated

gastric contractions in a dose-dependent manner, with a gastrointestinal motility pattern similar to that of humans and dogs [47,49]. The general appearance of the gastric mucosa in suncus is similar to that of humans, but differs from that of other widely used experimental animals, such as hamsters, rats, and mice [3]. For example, the suncus has no forestomach (stratified squamous epithelial region) such as that found in mouse and hamsters, and its gastric mucosa consists of glandular mucosa with welldeveloped luminal folds [3].

3.1.4. Gastric contraction and pepsinogen secretion

Recently, we found that motilin but not ghrelin stimulate gastric acid secretion in a dose dependent manner (manuscript preparation), and the intravenous administration of motilin causes gastric phase-III like contractions in suncus [61]. Gastric acid and pepsinogen secretion increase during the late phase II and phase III [83], and the higher luminal acid concentration leads to an increase in pepsinogen secretion in humans [84]. Considering these findings, we hypothesized that motilin may be involved in the regulation of pepsinogen secretion.

In this study, we established an experimental procedure for the measurement of pepsinogen secretion using a stomach perfusion system in anesthetized suncus to investigate the effect of ghrelin and motilin on pepsinogen secretion. In addition, we also examined the mechanism of motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion using receptor antagonists and vagotomized suncus.

3.2. Materials and Methods

3.2.1. Animals

As described in materials and methods of chapter 2 (Section 2.2.1.).

3.2.2. Drugs

The following drugs were used: Urethane (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO), histamine dihydrochloride (Nakarai Chemicals Co., Ltd., Kyoto, Japan), carbachol (Tocris Bioscience, Ellisville, MO), suncus motilin (Scrum Inc., Tokyo, Japan), and human acylated ghrelin (Asubio Pharma Co., Ltd., Hyogo, Japan). Atropine sulfate (Mylan Pharma, Osaka, Japan) was used as a muscarinic cholinergic receptor antagonist. Motilin and ghrelin were dissolved in 0.1 % BSA in PBS (phosphate-buffered saline), while histamine, carbachol, and atropine were dissolved in 0.9 % saline. All solutions were prepared immediately before each experiment. Each agent was administered in a volume of 100 μ L per 100 g body weight (BW).

3.2.3. Determination of pepsin output using an intragastric perfusion experimental system

Prior to pepsinogen secretion experiments, overnight-fasted animals were anesthetized intraperitoneally with an injection of 15 % urethane solution at a dose of 1 mL/100 g body weight. After anesthesia, the animals' tracheas were exposed, cannulated, and exteriorized, and a catheter (polyethylene tube) was inserted through the mouth into the stomach, the tip was placed at approximately 3 mm from the cardia, and the tube was fixed to the esophagus with a suture. The stomach was exposed through an incision through the linea alba of the abdomen, and after exposing the pyloroduodenal junction,
another polyethylene tube was introduced into the stomach via an incision in the duodenum. The inserted polythene tube was secured firmly with a ligature around the pylorus, and the abdominal cavity was closed with sutures. Reagents/drugs were administered via a cannula inserted into the jugular vein. The stomach lumen was washed with saline solution until the effluent was clear, perfused at 37 °C at a rate of 0.25 mL/min through the perfusion catheter using a peristaltic pump (Micro tube pump MP-3EYELA; Tokyo Rikakikai Co., Ltd., Tokyo), and the gastric output was collected through the liquid discharge tube. The body temperature of anesthetized suncus was monitored using a midi logger GL220 (Graphtec, Japan) and maintained at 35–38 °C. In order to stabilize the amount of pepsinogen secreted, we allowed 60 min from the start of the saline perfusion before commencing effluent tube collection continuously at 10-min intervals using a DF-2000 fraction collector (Tokyo Rikakikai Co., Ltd., Tokyo, JAPAN).

3.2.4. Vagotomy

For experiments using vagotomized suncus, a truncal subdiaphragmatic vagotomy was performed as described previously [61]. In brief, the lower part of the esophagus was exposed to isolate the dorsal and ventral vagus nerves. Both branches of the vagus nerves were cut, and segments of about 3 mm in length were resected. All the neural connections in the resected area were completely peeled using a wiping tissue (Kimwipes; Nippon Paper Crecia, Tokyo, Japan). A stereomicroscope was used to confirm the complete nerve disconnection. After performing the experiments, the suncus were anatomized and completness of vagotomy was confirmed.

3.2.5. Pepsin measurement

Pepsin (pepsinogen) content in the gastric output was measured according to a previously described method [85]. Briefly, 100 μ L of gastric content were incubated with 1 mL of 2 % hemoglobin (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) for 10 min at 37 °C, and 5 mL of 5 % trichloroacetic acid were added to stop the reaction. Following centrifugation (6000 g, 30 min), supernatants containing the soluble hydrolysis products were collected. The absorbance of the supernatants was measured at 280 nm, and the amount of pepsinogen secreted was calculated from a standard curve of authentic pepsin (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO), and expressed as μ g/10 min. The magnitude of the change in gastric pepsinogen secretion was calculated by deducting the area under the curve (AUC) of gastric pepsin/pepsinogen secretion 50 min before and after the administration of each drug. The values were expressed as $\Delta \mu$ g/50 min.

3.2.6. Experimental protocols

All drugs/agents were administered by an intravenous (i.v.) bolus infusion. Carbachol was administered at a dose of 10 μ g/kg of BW, while human acylated ghrelin and suncus motilin were both administered at a dose of 0.1, 1, and 10 μ g/kg BW to study their stimulatory effect on pepsinogen secretion. Based on the dose response obtained, a motilin dose of 10 μ g/kg BW was selected for subsequent experiments. Atropine (100 μ g/kg BW) was used to evaluate the role of muscarinic acetylcholine (mACh) receptors on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion. After confirming that pretreatment of atropine (100 μ g/kg BW) completely inhibited carbachol-induced (10 μ g/kg BW) pepsinogen secretion, pretreatment with vehicle or atropine was carried out 30 min before motilin administration (10 μ g/kg BW).

3.2.7. Statistical analyses

Individual experiments were repeated and recorded at least three times. All data are shown as mean \pm S.E.M. GraphPad Prism 5 software (GraphPad Software Inc., CA, USA) was used to analyze the data. Statistical analyses were performed using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) followed by the Tukey's test for multiple comparisons or Student's t- test. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

3.3. Results

3.3.1. Establishment of a perfusion system for pepsinogen measurement in suncus

We first examined the effect of carbachol (10 μ g/kg BW) on pepsinogen secretion to establish a perfusion system for pepsinogen measurement in suncus. We found that i.v. administration of carbachol to urethane-anesthetized suncus increased pepsinogen secretion (488.1 ± 96.3 μ g/50 min), in a manner comparable to that observed in other experimental animals (Fig. 12A). Pretreatment with atropine (100 μ g/kg BW), a muscarinic acetylcholine receptor antagonist, abolished carbachol (10 μ g/kg BW)induced pepsinogen secretion (Fig. 12B). Compared to vehicle pretreatment, the amount of carbachol-induced pepsinogen secreted in 50 min was significantly reduced in atropine pretreated animals (Fig. 12C).

3.3.2. Effect of motilin on pepsinogen secretion

Although i.v. administration of vehicle (0.1% BSA in PBS) did not change basal pepsinogen (68.5 \pm 10.9 µg/10 min) secretion, motilin caused a gradual increase after 10 min that reached a maximum within 20 min (Fig. 13A), and a return to baseline levels 40 min after administration (Fig. 13A). Motilin administration caused a dose-dependent increase in the levels of pepsinogen secretion of 56.1 \pm 22.9, 172.3 \pm 24.0 and 320.3 \pm 49.2 µg/50 min at the doses of 0.1, 1.0, and 10 µg/kg BW, respectively (Fig. 13B).

3.3.3. Effect of ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion

By contrast, i.v. administration of vehicle and ghrelin at doses of 0.1, 1.0, and $10 \mu g/kg$ BW caused an unremarkable increase in pepsinogen secretion (Fig. 14A). The levels of

pepsinogen secreted in 50 min were 10.8 ± 13.8 , 32.2 ± 9.8 , and $49.5 \pm 16.3 \mu g$ after administration of ghrelin at 0.1, 1.0, and 10 $\mu g/kg$ BW, respectively. However, compared to vehicle, this increase was not statistically significant (Fig. 14B).

3.3.4. Effect of atropine on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion

In order to examine whether the muscarinic acetylcholine receptor is the mediator of motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion, we next studied the effect of atropine on this response. Vehicle or atropine (100 μ g/kg BW) was administered i.v. 30 min before the administration of motilin (10 μ g/kg BW). Atropine treatment gradually decreased the baseline levels of pepsinogen secretion, which did not peak after motilin administration (Fig. 15B). The stimulatory effect of motilin on the 50-min cumulative pepsinogen secretion was completely inhibited (427.9 ± 61.5 μ g/50 min vs 22.5 ± 26.1 μ g/50 min) by atropine pretreatment, and this effect was significant compared to that of vehicle (Fig. 15C).

3.3.5. Effect of vagotomy on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion

To clarify the role of the vagus nerve on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion, we administered motilin to vagotomized and anesthetized suncus. However, pepsinogen secretion did not differ between vagotomized and control animals (Fig. 16A, B). Moreover, the net change in the 50-min cumulative pepsin output between control and vagotomized suncus after motilin administration was not statistically significant (Fig. 16C).

3.3.6. Effect of motilin and histamine on both pH and pepsinogen secretion

Measurement of pH and amount of pepsinogen secretion was done simultaneously after intravenous administration of motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) and histamine (1 mg/kg BW). Motilin administration lowered the pH of the gastric output and increased the amount of pepsinogen secretion (Fig. 17A, B). But administration of histamine only decreased the pH without affecting the pepsinogen secretion. The pepsin output for 50-min that was changed after administration of motilin and histamine was statistically significant (Fig. 17C).

3.3.7. Effect of co-administration of motilin and ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion

Co-administration of motilin and ghrelin (10 μ g/kg BW, each) caused a gradual increase after 10 min that reached a maximum within 20 min, and picked concentration of pepsin returned to baseline levels 40 min after administration (Fig. 18A). Motilin and ghrelin co-administration caused a dose-dependent increase in the levels of pepsinogen secretion of 66.8 ± 52.7, 268.9 ± 40.6 and 397.1 ± 76.3 µg/50 min at the doses of 0.1, 1.0, and 10 µg/kg BW, respectively (Fig. 18B). Co-administration of motilin and ghrelin at a dose of 1 and 10 µg/kg were significantly higher as compared with vehicle administration (Fig. 18B).

3.4. Discussion

3.4.1. Suncus as a suitable model animal for pepsinogen secretion experiments

As common laboratory rodents, such as rats and mice, lack genes for motilin and its receptor (GPR38) [34], these animals unsuitable for motilin studies. Thus, in this study we used suncus, a motilin and ghrelin-producing mammal, to study the physiological roles of motilin. While suncus was initially established as an animal model for emesis and vomiting research [72], we found that it not only produced motilin, but also expressed the motilin receptor [48]. In addition, the general appearance of the gastric mucosa and gastrointestinal motility, including motilin-induced gastric contractions during MMC in these animals appeared to be similar to those of humans and dogs [3,47,49]. Furthermore, the coordinating effect of suncus motilin and ghrelin on the regulation of the MMC of gastrointestinal motility was elucidated [45], and it was also found that motilin stimulate gastric acid release via the histaminergic pathway as described in part I. Considering the close relationship between acid and pepsinogen secretion.

3.4.2. Motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion and its physiological importance

In this study, we found that intravenous administration of motilin but not ghrelin significantly stimulated pepsinogen secretion in a dose-dependent manner. Our results are consistent with a previous study which reported that exogenous administration of motilin increases pepsin output in dogs, with cyclical peaks in motilin plasma concentration coinciding with maximal pepsin secretory activity during the interdigestive state [79]. The cyclic release of motilin during the interdigestive period induces MMC phase III gastric contractions in humans [9] and dogs [6,63], and its exogenous administration induces gastric phase III-like contractions in dogs [63], humans [9], and suncus [49]. The physiological importance of phase III MMC activity in the gastrointestinal tract is related to the mechanical and chemical cleansing of the empty stomach in preparation for the next meal [78]. Previously, we found that motilin stimulates gastric acid secretion and this study showed that it can also stimulate pepsinogen secretion in a dose dependent manner. As previous study showed that increasing acid concentrations led to an increase in pepsin output [84], we also investigated whether motilin-induced gastric acid production stimulated pepsinogen secretion. However, intravenous administration of histamine (1 mg/kg BW) did not show any effect on pepsinogen secretion, despite causing a dramatic reduction in gastric pH. As pepsinogen is converted to active pepsin in the presence of gastric acid to enable protein digestion [3], our findings suggest that motilin-induced gastric acid and pepsinogen secretion may facilitate the complete digestion and food removal from the stomach. During the interdigestive MMC, motilin-induced gastric phase III activity and pepsinogen secretion lead to mechanical food removal and chemical gastric cleansing by breaking down proteins into smaller peptides, respectively, thus enhancing gastric emptying. Hence, impaired gastric phase III activity may cause the retention of gastric content for a longer period and bacterial overgrowth.

Acid and pepsinogen are considered the two major factors involved in the development of gastric ulcers, with pepsinogen being considered a pathogenic factor. Furthermore, duodenal ulcerogenesis in rats was found to be related to the combined effect of acid and endogenous rat pepsin [86]. Another study also showed that pepsin plays an important role in the pathogenesis of ischemia/reperfusion-induced gastric lesions [87]. Cyclical increases in gastric contractile activity and increased plasma immunoreactive motilin concentrations were associated with an intermittent increase in pepsin output during the interdigestive state [79]. During fasting, cyclic release of gastric acid and pepsinogen for a long period may contribute to the development of gastric lesions. To the best of our knowledge, studies investigating the relationship between motilin and peptic ulcer have not been conducted. Thus, further studies are necessary to achieve a full understanding of the physiological role of motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion.

3.4.3. Motilin but not ghrelin stimulates pepsinogen secretion through cholinergic pathway

We observed that motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion was completely inhibited by atropine pretreatment (a muscarinic acetylcholine receptor antagonist), suggesting a cholinergic receptor-mediated response. In addition, results from a previous study also showed that atropine suppressed motilin-induced pepsin output, indicating that pepsinogen secretion was regulated by motilin through an intramural cholinergic pathway. However, the specific pathway for motilin-induced cholinergic receptor activation and pepsinogen secretion is unknown to date. In this study, we did not observe a significant change in motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion in vagotomized suncus compared to control animals, indicating that this response was not mediated by the vagus nerve. Thus, there is a possibility that motilin may induce cholinergic stimulation of pepsinogen secretion through the enteric nervous system, as we found GPR38 mRNA expressed in both gastric mucosa and muscle layers in these animals. Further studies are required to elucidate whether motilin directly stimulates pepsinogen secretion by binding to GPR38 expressed in chief cells or through an indirect pathway.

3.5. Summary

In summary, this study demonstrated that unlike ghrelin, which had no effect on pepsinogen secretion, motilin stimulated pepsinogen secretion in a dose dependent manner through a cholinergic pathway in suncus. Detailed future studies on the mechanism of motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion are important to understand the pathophysiology of gastrointestinal diseases and facilitate drug development.

Conclusion

Motilin and ghrelin are gastrointestinal hormones that stimulate the migrating motor complex (MMC) of gastrointestinal motility during the fasting state. In this study, we examined the effect of motilin and ghrelin on gastric acid and pepsinogen secretion in anesthetized suncus (house musk shrew, Suncus murinus), a ghrelin- and motilinproducing mammal. I observed that motilin but not ghrelin can stimulate gastric acid and pepsinogen secretion in suncus. Acid output stimulated by motilin and by the coadministration of motilin and ghrelin were mediated through a histamine receptor, whereas the pepsinogen secretion stimulated by motilin involved the cholinergic pathway. Gastric acidity and pepsinogen secretion caused by motilin in the interdigestive state may be involved in the regulation of the intragastric environment.

Abbreviations

CCK, cholecystokinin;

- CCK-B, cholecystokinin type B;
- MMC, migrating motor complex;
- BSA, bovine serum albumin;
- PBS, phosphate-buffered saline;
- DMSO, dimethyl sulfoxide;
- AUC, area under curve;
- mACh, muscarinic acetylcholine;
- ANOVA, analysis of variance;
- PACAP, pituitary adenylate cyclase activating polypeptide;
- ECL, Enterochromaffin-like;
- GPR38, G protein-coupled receptor 38;

References

- Schubert ML, Peura DA (2008) Control of gastric acid secretion in health and disease. Gastroenterology 134: 1842-1860.
- von Rosenvinge EC, Raufman JP (2010) Gastrointestinal peptides and regulation of gastric acid secretion. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes 17: 40-43.
- Gritti I, Banfi G, Roi GS (2000) Pepsinogens: physiology, pharmacology pathophysiology and exercise. Pharmacol Res 41: 265-281.
- Brown JC, Cook MA, Dryburgh JR (1973) Motilin, a gastric motor activity stimulating polypeptide: the complete amino acid sequence. Can J Biochem 51: 533-537.
- Schubert H, Brown JC (1974) Correction to the amino acid sequence of porcine motilin. Can J Biochem 52: 7-8.
- Itoh Z, Takeuchi S, Aizawa I, Mori K, Taminato T, et al. (1978) Changes in plasma motilin concentration and gastrointestinal contractile activity in conscious dogs. Am J Dig Dis 23: 929-935.
- Janssens J, Vantrappen G, Peeters TL (1983) The activity front of the migrating motor complex of the human stomach but not of the small intestine is motilindependent. Regul Pept 6: 363-369.
- Zietlow A, Nakajima H, Taniguchi H, Ludwig K, Takahashi T (2010) Association between plasma ghrelin and motilin levels during MMC cycle in conscious dogs. Regul Pept 164: 78-82.
- Vantrappen G, Janssens J, Peeters TL, Bloom SR, Christofides ND, et al. (1979) Motilin and the interdigestive migrating motor complex in man. Dig Dis Sci 24: 497-500.

- 10. Kojima M, Hosoda H, Date Y, Nakazato M, Matsuo H, et al. (1999) Ghrelin is a growth-hormone-releasing acylated peptide from stomach. Nature 402: 656-660.
- 11. Seoane LM, Tovar S, Baldelli R, Arvat E, Ghigo E, et al. (2000) Ghrelin elicits a marked stimulatory effect on GH secretion in freely-moving rats. Eur J Endocrinol 143: R7-9.
- 12. Tolle V, Zizzari P, Tomasetto C, Rio MC, Epelbaum J, et al. (2001) In vivo and in vitro effects of ghrelin/motilin-related peptide on growth hormone secretion in the rat. Neuroendocrinology 73: 54-61.
- Nakazato M, Murakami N, Date Y, Kojima M, Matsuo H, et al. (2001) A role for ghrelin in the central regulation of feeding. Nature 409: 194-198.
- 14. Wren AM, Small CJ, Ward HL, Murphy KG, Dakin CL, et al. (2000) The novel hypothalamic peptide ghrelin stimulates food intake and growth hormone secretion. Endocrinology 141: 4325-4328.
- Tschop M, Smiley DL, Heiman ML (2000) Ghrelin induces adiposity in rodents. Nature 407: 908-913.
- Perez-Tilve D, Heppner K, Kirchner H, Lockie SH, Woods SC, et al. (2011) Ghrelin-induced adiposity is independent of orexigenic effects. FASEB J 25: 2814-2822.
- 17. Nakamura T, Onaga T, Kitazawa T (2010) Ghrelin stimulates gastric motility of the guinea pig through activation of a capsaicin-sensitive neural pathway: in vivo and in vitro functional studies. Neurogastroenterol Motil 22: 446-452, e107.
- Perboni S, Inui A (2010) Appetite and gastrointestinal motility: role of ghrelinfamily peptides. Clin Nutr 29: 227-234.

- 19. Zheng J, Ariga H, Taniguchi H, Ludwig K, Takahashi T (2009) Ghrelin regulates gastric phase III-like contractions in freely moving conscious mice. Neurogastroenterol Motil 21: 78-84.
- 20. Fukumoto K, Nakahara K, Katayama T, Miyazatao M, Kangawa K, et al. (2008) Synergistic action of gastrin and ghrelin on gastric acid secretion in rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 374: 60-63.
- 21. Masuda Y, Tanaka T, Inomata N, Ohnuma N, Tanaka S, et al. (2000) Ghrelin stimulates gastric acid secretion and motility in rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 276: 905-908.
- 22. Yakabi K, Kawashima J, Kato S (2008) Ghrelin and gastric acid secretion. World J Gastroenterol 14: 6334-6338.
- 23. Okumura H, Nagaya N, Enomoto M, Nakagawa E, Oya H, et al. (2002) Vasodilatory effect of ghrelin, an endogenous peptide from the stomach. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 39: 779-783.
- Duxbury MS, Waseem T, Ito H, Robinson MK, Zinner MJ, et al. (2003) Ghrelin promotes pancreatic adenocarcinoma cellular proliferation and invasiveness. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 309: 464-468.
- 25. Maccarinelli G, Sibilia V, Torsello A, Raimondo F, Pitto M, et al. (2005) Ghrelin regulates proliferation and differentiation of osteoblastic cells. J Endocrinol 184: 249-256.
- 26. Peeters TL (2005) Ghrelin: a new player in the control of gastrointestinal functions. Gut 54: 1638-1649.

- 27. Ohno T, Kamiyama Y, Aihara R, Nakabayashi T, Mochiki E, et al. (2006) Ghrelin does not stimulate gastrointestinal motility and gastric emptying: an experimental study of conscious dogs. Neurogastroenterol Motil 18: 129-135.
- 28. Tack J, Depoortere I, Bisschops R, Delporte C, Coulie B, et al. (2006) Influence of ghrelin on interdigestive gastrointestinal motility in humans. Gut 55: 327-333.
- 29. Ariga H, Tsukamoto K, Chen C, Mantyh C, Pappas TN, et al. (2007) Endogenous acyl ghrelin is involved in mediating spontaneous phase III-like contractions of the rat stomach. Neurogastroenterol Motil 19: 675-680.
- 30. Howard AD, Feighner SD, Cully DF, Arena JP, Liberator PA, et al. (1996) A receptor in pituitary and hypothalamus that functions in growth hormone release. Science 273: 974-977.
- 31. Feighner SD, Tan CP, McKee KK, Palyha OC, Hreniuk DL, et al. (1999) Receptor for motilin identified in the human gastrointestinal system. Science 284: 2184-2188.
- 32. McKee KK, Tan CP, Palyha OC, Liu J, Feighner SD, et al. (1997) Cloning and characterization of two human G protein-coupled receptor genes (GPR38 and GPR39) related to the growth hormone secretagogue and neurotensin receptors. Genomics 46: 426-434.
- 33. Mondal A, Xie Z, Miyano Y, Tsutsui C, Sakata I, et al. (2012) Coordination of motilin and ghrelin regulates the migrating motor complex of gastrointestinal motility in Suncus murinus. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 302: G1207-1215.
- 34. He J, Irwin DM, Chen R, Zhang YP (2010) Stepwise loss of motilin and its specific receptor genes in rodents. J Mol Endocrinol 44: 37-44.

- 35. Murphy WJ, Pringle TH, Crider TA, Springer MS, Miller W (2007) Using genomic data to unravel the root of the placental mammal phylogeny. Genome Res 17: 413-421.
- 36. Depoortere I, Thijs T, Thielemans L, Robberecht P, Peeters TL (2003) Interaction of the growth hormone-releasing peptides ghrelin and growth hormonereleasing peptide-6 with the motilin receptor in the rabbit gastric antrum. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 305: 660-667.
- 37. Ito H, Nishibayashi M, Kawabata K, Maeda S, Seki M, et al. (2002) Immunohistochemical demonstration of c-fos protein in neurons of the medulla oblongata of the musk shrew (Suncus murinus) after veratrine administration. Exp Anim 51: 19-25.
- 38. Ito H, Nishibayashi M, Maeda S, Seki M, Ebukuro S (2005) Emetic responses and neural activity in young musk shrews during the breast-feeding/weaning period: comparison between the high and low emetic response strains using a shaking stimulus. Exp Anim 54: 301-307.
- 39. Ito H, Nishibayashi M, Kawabata K, Maeda S, Seki M, et al. (2003) Induction of Fos protein in neurons in the medulla oblongata after motion- and X-irradiationinduced emesis in musk shrews (Suncus murinus). Auton Neurosci 107: 1-8.
- Matsuki N (1996) [Mechanisms of cytotoxic drug-induced emesis and its prevention]. Yakugaku Zasshi 116: 710-718.
- 41. Yi SQ, Akita K, Ohta T, Shimokawa T, Tanaka A, et al. (2004) Cellular localization of endocrine cells in the adult pancreas of the house musk shrew, Suncus murinus: a comparative immunocytochemical study. Gen Comp Endocrinol 136: 162-170.

- 42. Yi SQ, Ohta T, Miwa K, Shimokawa T, Akita K, et al. (2005) Surgical anatomy of the innervation of the major duodenal papilla in human and Suncus murinus, from the perspective of preserving innervation in organ-saving procedures. Pancreas 30: 211-217.
- 43. Yi SQ, Ohta T, Tsuchida A, Terayama H, Naito M, et al. (2007) Surgical anatomy of innervation of the gallbladder in humans and Suncus murinus with special reference to morphological understanding of gallstone formation after gastrectomy. World J Gastroenterol 13: 2066-2071.
- 44. Yi SQ, Shimokawa T, Akita K, Ohta T, Kayahara M, et al. (2003) Anatomical study of the pancreas in the house musk shrew (Suncus murinus), with special reference to the blood supply and innervation. Anat Rec A Discov Mol Cell Evol Biol 273: 630-635.
- 45. Kanamori Y, Nakazawa S, Kitoh J, Hoshino M (1989) The distribution of endocrine cells in the mucosa of the gastrointestinal tract of the house musk shrew, Suncus murinus (Insectivora). Cell Tissue Res 258: 365-371.
- 46. Ishida Y, Sakahara S, Tsutsui C, Kaiya H, Sakata I, et al. (2009) Identification of ghrelin in the house musk shrew (Suncus murinus): cDNA cloning, peptide purification and tissue distribution. Peptides 30: 982-990.
- 47. Tsutsui C, Kajihara K, Yanaka T, Sakata I, Itoh Z, et al. (2009) House musk shrew (Suncus murinus, order: Insectivora) as a new model animal for motilin study. Peptides 30: 318-329.
- 48. Suzuki A, Ishida Y, Aizawa S, Sakata I, Tsutsui C, et al. (2012) Molecular identification of GHS-R and GPR38 in Suncus murinus. Peptides 36: 29-38.

- 49. Sakahara S, Xie Z, Koike K, Hoshino S, Sakata I, et al. (2010) Physiological characteristics of gastric contractions and circadian gastric motility in the freemoving conscious house musk shrew (Suncus murinus). Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 299: R1106-1113.
- 50. Hersey SJ, Sachs G (1995) Gastric acid secretion. Physiol Rev 75: 155-189.
- 51. Yakabi K, Ro S, Onouhi T, Tanaka T, Ohno S, et al. (2006) Histamine mediates the stimulatory action of ghrelin on acid secretion in rat stomach. Dig Dis Sci 51: 1313-1321.
- 52. Zeng N, Athmann C, Kang T, Lyu RM, Walsh JH, et al. (1999) PACAP type I receptor activation regulates ECL cells and gastric acid secretion. J Clin Invest 104: 1383-1391.
- 53. Murakami N, Hayashida T, Kuroiwa T, Nakahara K, Ida T, et al. (2002) Role for central ghrelin in food intake and secretion profile of stomach ghrelin in rats. J Endocrinol 174: 283-288.
- 54. Yin J, Chen J (2006) Inhibitory effects of gastric electrical stimulation on ghrelininduced excitatory effects on gastric motility and food intake in dogs. Scand J Gastroenterol 41: 903-909.
- 55. Miura T, Maruyama K, Kaiya H, Miyazato M, Kangawa K, et al. (2009) Purification and properties of ghrelin from the intestine of the goldfish, Carassius auratus. Peptides 30: 758-765.
- 56. Shimizu S, Kaiya H, Matsuda K (2014) Stimulatory effect of ghrelin on food intake in bullfrog larvae. Peptides 51: 74-79.

- 57. Asakawa A, Inui A, Kaga T, Yuzuriha H, Nagata T, et al. (2001) Ghrelin is an appetite-stimulatory signal from stomach with structural resemblance to motilin. Gastroenterology 120: 337-345.
- 58. Kamegai J, Tamura H, Shimizu T, Ishii S, Sugihara H, et al. (2000) Central effect of ghrelin, an endogenous growth hormone secretagogue, on hypothalamic peptide gene expression. Endocrinology 141: 4797-4800.
- 59. Wren AM, Seal LJ, Cohen MA, Brynes AE, Frost GS, et al. (2001) Ghrelin enhances appetite and increases food intake in humans. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 86: 5992.
- 60. Sakurada T, Ro S, Onouchi T, Ohno S, Aoyama T, et al. (2010) Comparison of the actions of acylated and desacylated ghrelin on acid secretion in the rat stomach. J Gastroenterol 45: 1111-1120.
- 61. Date Y, Nakazato M, Murakami N, Kojima M, Kangawa K, et al. (2001) Ghrelin acts in the central nervous system to stimulate gastric acid secretion. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 280: 904-907.
- 62. Hall KE, Greenberg GR, El-Sharkawy TY, Diamant NE (1983) Vagal control of migrating motor complex-related peaks in canine plasma motilin, pancreatic polypeptide, and gastrin. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 61: 1289-1298.
- 63. Itoh Z, Honda R, Hiwatashi K, Takeuchi S, Aizawa I, et al. (1976) Motilin-induced mechanical activity in the canine alimentary tract. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 39: 93-110.
- 64. Matsunaga Y, Yamamoto O, Ueki S, Haga N, Mizusawa F, et al. (1994) Inhibition of phase III activity by acid in canine stomach. Regul Pept 52: 61-72.

- 65. Haans JJ, Masclee AA (2006) Intragastric acidification inhibits motilin-induced phase III activity in humans. Neurogastroenterol Motil 18: 637-646.
- 66. Oda S, Koyasu K, Shrestha K (1992) Breeding of the house musk shrew, Suncus murinus, originating from a wild population in Kathmandu. Nepal Ann Res Inst Environ Med 43: 239–240.
- 67. Takeuchi K, Hirata T, Yamamoto H, Kunikata T, Ishikawa M, et al. (1999) Effects of S-0509, a novel CCKB/gastrin receptor antagonist, on acid secretion and experimental duodenal ulcers in rats. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 13: 87-96.
- 68. Bednarek MA, Feighner SD, Pong SS, McKee KK, Hreniuk DL, et al. (2000) Structure-function studies on the new growth hormone-releasing peptide, ghrelin: minimal sequence of ghrelin necessary for activation of growth hormone secretagogue receptor 1a. J Med Chem 43: 4370-4376.
- 69. Nagaya H, Inatomi N, Satoh H (1991) Differences in the antisecretory actions of the proton pump inhibitor AG-1749 (lansoprazole) and the histamine H2receptor antagonist famotidine in rats and dogs. Jpn J Pharmacol 55: 425-436.
- Ding XQ, Hakanson R (1996) Effect of cholecystokinin-B/gastrin receptor blockade on gastric acid secretion in conscious rats. Pharmacol Toxicol 79: 324-330.
- 71. Nishida A, Uchida-Kobayashi A, Takemoto Y, Akuzawa S, Miyata K (1996) Comparative evaluation of the role of endogenous gastrin in basal acid secretion in conscious rats provided with chronic fistula and pylorus ligation. Jpn J Pharmacol 71: 223-230.
- 72. Javid FA, Naylor RJ (2001) Opioid receptor involvement in the adaptation to motion sickness in Suncus murinus. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 68: 761-767.

- 73. Ueno S, Matsuki N, Saito H (1988) Suncus murinus as a new experimental model for motion sickness. Life Sci 43: 413-420.
- 74. Suzuki H, Mochiki E, Haga N, Satoh M, Mizumoto A, et al. (1998) Motilin controls cyclic release of insulin through vagal cholinergic muscarinic pathways in fasted dogs. Am J Physiol 274: G87-95.
- 75. Gielkens HA, Nieuwenhuizen A, Biemond I, Lamers CB, Masclee AA (1998) Interdigestive antroduodenal motility and gastric acid secretion. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 12: 27-33.
- 76. Yamamoto O, Matsunaga Y, Haga N, Itoh Z (1994) Vagovagal inhibition of motilin-induced phase III contractions by antral acidification in dog stomach. Am J Physiol 267: G129-134.
- 77. Yamamoto O, Matsunaga Y, Shiba Y, Haga N, Sano I, et al. (1994) Inhibition of motilin-induced phase III contractions by pentagastrin in Heidenhain pouch dogs. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 271: 1471-1476.
- 78. Itoh Z (1997) Motilin and clinical application. Peptides 18: 593-608.
- 79. Nakaya M, Suzuki T, Arai H, Wakabayashi K, Itoh Z (1983) Does motilin control interdigestive pepsin secretion in the dog? Peptides 4: 439-444.
- 80. Hersey SJ (1989) Cellular basis of pepsinogen secretion. In: Handbook of physiology Alimentary canal The gastrointestinal system Schult SG, Forte JG, Rauner BB, eds Am Physiol Soc Bethesda: Maryland III: 267-278.
- Tanaka T, Tani S (1995) Interaction among secretagogues on pepsinogen secretion from rat gastric chief cells. Biol Pharm Bull 18: 859-865.

- 82. Lanas AI, Anderson JW, Uemura N, Hirschowitz BI (1994) Effects of cholinergic, histaminergic, and peptidergic stimulation on pepsinogen secretion by isolated human peptic cells. Scand J Gastroenterol 29: 678-683.
- Balenback J, Abrahamson H, Bjornson E, Fandriks L, Mattsson A, et al. (1998)
 Human duodenogastric reflux, retroperistalsis, and MMC. Am J Physiol 275: R762-769.
- Smith JL, Torres EL (1990) Effect of topical acid on pepsinogen secretion in man. Scand J Gastroenterol 25: 372-378.
- 85. Anson ML, Mirsky AE (1932) The Estimation of Pepsin with Hemoglobin. J Gen Physiol 16: 59-63.
- 86. Joffe SN, Roberts NB, Taylor WH, Baron JH (1980) Exogenous and endogenous acid and pepsins in the pathogenesis of duodenal ulcers in the rat. Dig Dis Sci 25: 837-841.
- Kotani T, Murashima Y, Kobata A, Amagase K, Takeuchi K (2007) Pathogenic importance of pepsin in ischemia/reperfusion-induced gastric injury. Life Sci 80: 1984-1992.



Figure 1: Schematic representation of perfusion setup for gastric acid and pepsin secretion experiment in suncus. After anesthesia, a suncus was placed on a culture flask containing circulating hot water from a water bath. A logger was used to monitor body temperature during the experiment. Perfusion of saline solution was done by a peristaltic pump, and gastric output was collected through a catheter from the stomach at intervals of 10 minutes. Effluents were used to measure pH and acid output. Intravenous drug administration was done through the jugular vein.



Figure 2: Effects of motilin and ghrelin on gastric acid secretion. In urethane-anaesthetized suncus, after a 60-min basal period, gastric acid secretion was measured after administration of histamine (1 mg/kg BW) (A), vehicle (B), ghrelin (0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/kg BW) (C), motilin (0.1, 1.0, and 10 μ g/kg BW) (D), and co-administration of motilin and ghrelin (E). Gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment. The net change in cumulative acid output for 50 min after each administration was also calculated (F). Each value represents the mean ± SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. G: ghrelin; M: motilin, figures after the abbreviations denote concentration in μ g/kg. n = 3-7.



Figure 3: Effects of famotidine on histamine-stimulated gastric acid secretion. Gastric acid secretion was stimulated with histamine (1 mg/kg BW) with or without famotidine (0.33 mg/kg BW). Vehicle or famotidine was administrated intravenously 30 min before histamine treatment as shown in figure A and B, respectively. Gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment. The net change in cumulative acid output for 50 min after administration of histamine with pre-administration of vehicle or famotidine. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. F: famotidine. n = 4.



Figure 4: Effects of famotidine on motilin-induced gastric acid secretion. Intravenous administration of vehicle or famotidine was done 30 min before motilin (A, B) administration. Blue lines represent gastric acid secretion and red lines for pH changes which were monitored in an interval of 10-min throughout the experiment. The net change in cumulative acid output for 50 min after administration of motilin (C) with pre-administration of vehicle or famotidine. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. F: famotidine; M: motilin, figures after the abbreviations denote concentration in μ g/kg. n = 3.



Figure 5: Effects of famotidine on gastric acid secretion stimulated by co-administration of motilin and ghrelin. Gastric acid secretion was stimulated with co-administration of motilin (10 µg/kg BW) and ghrelin (10 µg/kg BW) with or without famotidine (0.33 mg/kg BW). Intravenous pretreatment of vehicle or famotidine was performed 30 min before co-administration of motilin and ghrelin as shown in A and B, respectively. Gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes were observed at 10-min intervals. The net changes in cumulative acid output were calculated for 50 min after co-administration of motilin and ghrelin (I) with pre-treatment of vehicle or famotidine. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. F: famotidine; G: ghrelin; M: motilin, figures after the abbreviations denote concentration in µg/kg. n = 3.



Figure 6: Effects of YM 022 on pentagastrin-stimulated gastric acid secretion. Gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes at 10-min intervals after intravenous administration of vehicle or YM 022 (0.2 mg/kg BW) followed by pentagastrin (1 μ g/kg BW) (A, B) throughout the experiment. The net change in cumulative acid output for 50 min after administration of pentagastrin (C) with or without YM 022 pretreatment. Each value represents the mean ± SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. YM: YM 022; PG: pentagastrin. n = 3.



Figure 7: Effects of YM 022 on motilin-induced gastric acid secretion. Gastric acid secretion as represented in blue line and pH changes in red line were monitored at 10-min intervals after intravenous administration of vehicle/YM 022 (0.2 mg/kg BW) followed by motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) (A, B) throughout the experiment. The net change in cumulative acid output for 50 min after administration of motilin with vehicle or YM 022 pretreatment was also compared as shown in C. Each value represents the mean ± SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. YM: YM 022; M: motilin, figures after the abbreviations denote concentration in μ g/kg. n = 3. n.s.: non-significant.



Figure 8: Effects of YM 022 on gastric acid secretion stimulated by co-administration of motilin and ghrelin. A and B represent the gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes at 10min intervals after intravenous administration of vehicle or YM 022 (0.2 mg/kg BW) followed by coadministration of motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) and ghrelin (10 μ g/kg BW) throughout the experiment. Effect of pretreated vehicle or YM 022 on net change in cumulative acid output for 50 min after coadministration of motilin and ghrelin (C) was also calculated. Each value represents the mean ± SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. YM: YM 022; M: motilin; G: ghrelin, figures after the abbreviations denote concentration in μ g/kg. n = 3. n.s.: non-significant.



Figure 9: Effects of atropine on carbachol-stimulated gastric acid secretion. Gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes were monitored in an interval of 10-min throughout the experiment. Intravenous administration of either vehicle or atropine ($30 \mu g/kg BW$) was done 30 min before carbachol ($5 \mu g/kg BW$) (A, B) treatment. Comparison was done between th net changes in cumulative acid output for 50 min after administration of carbachol (C) with vehicle or atropine pretreatment. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. A: atropine; C: carbachol. n = 3.



Figure 10: Effects of atropine on motilin-stimulated gastric acid secretion. In an interval of 10-min, gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes were observed throughout the experiment. Intravenous administration of either vehicle or atropine (30 μ g/kg BW) was done 30 min before motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) (A, B) treatment. The net change in cumulative acid output for 50 min after administration of motilin (C) with vehicle or atropine pretreatment was also measured. Each value represents the mean ± SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. A: atropine; M: motilin, figures after the abbreviations denote concentration in μ g/kg. n = 3. n.s.: non-significant.



Figure 11: Effects of atropine on gastric acid secretion stimulated by co-administration of motilin and ghrelin. Gastric acid secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment. According to A and B, Intravenous administration of either vehicle or atropine (30 µg/kg BW) was done 30 min before co-administration of motilin (10 µg/kg BW) and ghrelin (10 µg/kg BW). Statistical analysis was done between the net changes in cumulative acid output for 50 min after co-administration of motilin and ghrelin (C) for vehicle or atropine pretreatment. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM. p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. A: atropine; G: ghrelin; M: motilin, figures after the abbreviations denote concentration in µg/kg. n = 3. n.s.: nonsignificant.



Figure 12: Effect of carbachol on pepsinogen secretion. Pepsinogen secretion was measured after a 60min basal period following the administration of carbachol to urethane-anaesthetized suncus (10 μ g/kg BW) pretreated with vehicle (A) or atropine (B), a muscarinic cholinergic receptor antagonist. Changes in pepsin output were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment. The net change in the 50-min cumulative pepsin output was calculated for each treatment (C). Pre-treatment with atropine inhibited carbachol-induced pepsinogen secretion. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM (n = 3). C: carbachol; A: atropine; figures after the abbreviations denote the concentration in μ g/kg. **p < 0.01.



Figure 13: Effects of motilin on pepsinogen secretion. Pepsinogen secretion was measured after vehicle and motilin administration (0.1, 1 and 10 μ g/kg BW), and pepsin outputs were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment (A). The net changes in the 50-min cumulative pepsin output were calculated after administration of vehicle and different motilin doses (B). Motilin stimulated pepsinogen secretion in a dose dependent manner. Each value represents the mean ± SEM (n = 3; M 1, n = 4). M: motilin; figures after the abbreviations denote concentrations in μ g/kg. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001.


Figure 14: Effects of ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion. Changes in pepsin output at 10-min intervals after intravenous administration of vehicle and ghrelin (0.1, 1 and 10 μ g/kg BW) throughout the experiment (A). After administration of vehicle and different doses of ghrelin, changes in the 50-min cumulative pepsin output were estimated (B). Ghrelin had no significant effect on pepsinogen secretion. Each value represents the mean ± SEM (n = 3). G: ghrelin; figures after the abbreviations denote concentrations in μ g/kg.



Figure 15: Effect of atropine on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion. Vehicle or atropine (100 μ g/kg BW) were administered intravenously 30 min before motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) treatment (A, B). Changes in pepsin output were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment. The net change in the 50-min cumulative pepsin output after administration of motilin with or without atropine pretreatment (C) calculated. Atropine pretreatment abolished motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion. Each value represents the mean ± SEM (n = 3). A: atropine; M: motilin; figures after the abbreviations denote concentrations in μ g/kg. **p < 0.01.



Figure 16: Effect of vagotomy on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion. Motilin-induced pepsin output was observed in control (A) and vagotomized (B) suncus. The net changes in the 50-min cumulative pepsin output in control and vagotomized suncus were calculated. Vagotomy had no effect on motilin-induced pepsinogen secretion. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM (n = 5). A: atropine; M: motilin; figures after the abbreviations denote concentrations in μ g/kg. n.s.: not significant.



Figure 17: Effect of motilin and histamine on gastric pH and pepsinogen secretion. Pepsinogen secretion was measured in 100 μ l of gastric output after motilin (10 μ g/kg BW) and histamine (1 mg/kg BW) administration to urethane-anaesthetized suncus following a 60-min basal period. Pepsinogen secretion (blue line) and pH (red line) changes were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment (A, B). After administration of motilin and histamine, net changes in the 50-min total pepsin output were estimated (C). Motilin administration decreased gastric pH and increased pepsinogen secretion whereas histamine decreased gastric pH but failed to stimulate pepsinogen secretion. Each value represents the mean \pm SEM (n = 3). M: motilin; figures after the abbreviations denote concentrations in μ g/kg. **p < 0.01.



Figure 18: Effects of co-administration of motilin and ghrelin on pepsinogen secretion. After coadministration of motilin and ghrelin (10 μ g/kg BW each), pepsin outputs were monitored at 10-min intervals throughout the experiment (A). The net changes in the 50-min cumulative pepsin output were calculated after administration of vehicle and different doses of motilin and ghrelin (B). Each value represents the mean ± SEM (n = 3). M :motilin; G: ghrelin; figures after the abbreviations denote concentrations in μ g/kg. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01.